
TOWN OF VERNON 
Planning & Zoning Commission (PZC) 

Virtual Meeting Notice & Agenda  
Thursday, April 15, 2021  7:30 PM  

 
Join Zoom Meeting 

 
 

AGENDA 
 

1. Call to Order & Roll Call by Roland Klee, Chairman 
  
2. Administrative Actions/Requests  
 

2.1 Amendment/Adoption of Agenda - Additional business to be considered under agenda item #7 
“Other Business” requires Commission vote 

 
2.3 Approval of the Minutes from the April 1, 2021. 
 

3. New Application(s) for receipt, if any:  
 
4. Public Hearing(s) and Action on Applications: 
 
 4.1 Application [PZ-2021-05] for Shaun Gately, Economic Development Coordinator, to amend  
  the zoning regulations to permit temporary, permanent and seasonal outdoor dining. 

 
4.2 Application [PZ-2021-06] Rockville Retail LLC, requests a special permit approval, pursuant to 
 Section 4.23.5.6 (warehousing) of the Town Zoning Regulations for the creation of an indoor, 
 temperature controlled, storage facility located at 33 & 35 West Main St., (Assessor’s ID: Map 40, 
 Block 0090, Parcel 00002). 

 
   
5. 8-24 Referrals, If any 
 
6.  Plan of Conservation and Development Update 
 

• Draft strategies 
• Schedule update 
• April 29, 2021 Public Workshop 

  
7. Other Business/Discussion 
    
8. Adjournment   
      
        
        Roland Klee, Chairman 
        Planning & Zoning Commission 
          

Zoom Meeting Information 
  https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86906729945?pwd=bHhjSktHV0R5NFZYRittU29nV0dmQT09 

Meeting ID: 869 0672 9945    Passcode: XADn6j 
By Phone: (646) 876 9923 Meeting ID: 869 0672 9945 Passcode: 172191 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/86906729945?pwd=bHhjSktHV0R5NFZYRittU29nV0dmQT09


DRAFT MINUTES 
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Town of Vernon Outdoor Dining 

Draft Zoning Regulations Amendment 

March 8, 2021 

Revised March 29, 2021 

Narrative: With the Governors Executive Orders due to expire, The Town of Vernon proposes to amend 
the Town Zoning Regulations to address temporary, seasonal, and permanent outdoor dining as 
permitted accessory uses. 

Add New Section 

3.31 Outdoor Dining. Nothing in these regulations shall prohibit temporary outdoor dining on a seasonal 
basis, where tables, chairs, and other items are located for patrons of any use where food and 
beverages are served. The following regulations apply: 

3.31.1 Location. Outdoor dining may be located anywhere on the parcel (including the parking 
lot) or on an adjacent properly zoned vacant  parcel and except as 3.31.2. 

3.31.2 Required Yards. Outdoor dining is permitted in any required yard, except in cases where 
the outdoor dining is located in a required yard which abuts a residential district; or when 
permanent structures are proposed. 

3.31.2 Accessibility. Outdoor dining areas shall not impede accessible parking spaces, entrances, 
or routes. All outdoor dining shall be ADA accessible and compliant.  

3.31.3 Parking. Outdoor dining shall not be included in parking calculation, unless outdoor 
dining replaced existing parking spaces. Then, adequate parking must be demonstrated. 

3.31.4 Enclosures. For outdoor dining in a parking lot, adjacent to, or where vehicular conflicts 
are present, a safety barrier, approved by the fire Marshal, shall be installed. The safety barrier 
shall be constructed of heavy planters with vegetation, or other alternative of equal design 
quality, when visible from the public right of way. 

3.31.5 Seasonality. All tables, chairs, trash receptacles, barriers, etc…shall be removed at the 
end of each outdoor dining season. 

3.31.6 Lighting. Glare falling outside the outdoor dining area is prohibited. 

3.31.7 Application process. A temporary outdoor dining and activity application, submitted to 
the Building Department, is required on annual basis and shall be effective March 1 of each 
year. 

3.31.8 Permanent structures. If permanent structures are proposed, such as decking or 
canopies, the minor modification site plan process is required. 

3.31.9 Other Permits. Nothing herein shall preempt State Fire Codes or Building Code 
requirements, as applicable. Other permits may be required. An annual inspection is required. 
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OFFICE OF THE 

TOWN PLANNER 
 

55 West Main St., VERNON, CT 06066-3291 
(860) 870-3640  

gmcgregor@vernon-ct.gov 
 
 

TOWN OF VERNON 

MEMORANDUM 
 

TO:  Planning and Zoning Commission 
 
FROM:  George K. McGregor, AICP, Town Planner 
 
SUBJECT: PZ 2021-06, 33-35 West Main St. Self Storage 
 
DATE:  April 15, 2021 
 
 
 
Request and Background  
 
Application [PZ-2021-06] Rockville Retail LLC, requests a special permit approval, pursuant to Section 
4.23.5.6 (warehousing) of the Town Zoning Regulations for the creation of an indoor, temperature 
controlled, storage facility located at 33 & 35 West Main St., (Assessor’s ID: Map 40, Block 0090, Parcel 
00002). The parcel is zoned 
Downtown Business & 
Residential (DBR) 
 
The applicant proposes 102 
self-storage units in a space 
approximately 9,300 sq. ft. 
All of the units (6,200 sq. ft. 
of rentable--varying sizes 
10x10 down to 3x5) will be 
interior storage spaces with 
access from the front doors 
as well as the rear loading 
area. No additional exterior 
site work is planned as the 
existing parking lot has 
recently been restriped. No 
architectural façade 
changes are planned.  
 
 

View from West Main St. 



PZ 2021-06, 33-35 West Main St. 2 
April 15, 2021 
 
 

 
 

Special Permits 
 

In order to approve the special permit for self-storage, the Commission must find that the applicant 
meets the relevant general special permit criteria of Section 17.3.1, specifically: 
 

17.3.1.1 It shall not create a hazardous condition relative to public health and safety; 
 
17.3.1.2 It shall be compatible with neighboring uses; 
 
17.3.1.3 It shall not create a nuisance; 
 
17.3.1.4 It shall not hinder the future sound development of the community; 
 
17.3.1.5 It shall conform to all applicable sections of this ordinance; 
 

Staff finds that these thresholds have been met by the Application.  
 
Staff Comments and Analysis 
 
The application meets the relevant review criteria found in the special permit section 17.3.1. No 
outstanding issues have been identified by Town Staff. This is a difficult retail space which has been 
vacant for some time. The units will serve residents of historic Rockville. Staff recommends several 
conditions related to access, loading/unloading, and relocation of the existing rear dumpsters to ensure 
access performs most efficiently. 
 
Draft Motions 
 

A. I move that the Planning and Zoning Commission Approve PZ-2021-06, a Special Permit 
located at 33-35 West Main St. This approval is based upon a finding that the application and 
the special permit meets and exceeds the review criteria set forth in Section 17.3.1. The 
approval is subject to the following specific conditions: 

 
1.) All customers shall park in a designated parking space at all times. Truck loading and 

unloading shall be via the rear loading zoning. 
 

2.) Prior to the issuance of an occupancy permit, the existing dumpsters shall be relocated so 
as not to impede access to the loading zone and shall be enclosed via fence or other 
acceptable means, with an opaque barrier screening the enclosure on three sides.  

 
B. Alternate Motion 



From: McGregor, George
To: "Payton Duvall"
Cc: Marchese, Andrew; Smith, David; Wasilewski, Daniel
Subject: Vernon Special Permit-33 W Main Self-Storage
Date: Tuesday, March 30, 2021 10:04:00 AM
Attachments: Fire Marshal Comments 3-25-21.docx

Zoning Comments 3-24-21.docx
Building Comments 3-29-21.docx
Loading Area Picture 2.jpg
Loading Area Picture 1.jpg

Payton:
 
I wanted to update you on the processing of your application.
 
Timeline: The Planning and Zoning Commission will received you
application formally this Thursday April 1. Staff will recommend it be
placed on the April 15, 2021 public hearing agenda (though it is the PZC
call so it could be May 7).
 
Comments: Attached are comments from  Building, Zoning, Fire
Marshal. Planning comments (mine) are in this email below:
 

1. Access-I want to make sure I understand how customers will
access the facility. Loading will be via the back loading area only?
Or will access to the units be via the front door as well? Is there a
front door with office? Please advise.

2. Rear Loading area: As you can see from the attached pictures of
current conditions, two trash dumpsters are situated in front of
the loading dock (there is a third to the right side in the travel
way).Those will have to be relocated. They should also be screened
on three sides with an enclosure with gate). Please provide a
drawing showing where they will be relocated to.

3. Rear loading zone: There area shows real signs of deterioration.
There is trash/furniture along the perimeter; the pavement has no
markings for loading or traffic direction or parking spaces marked.

mailto:GMcGregor@vernon-ct.gov
mailto:payton@patriotholdings.com
mailto:amarchese@vernon-ct.gov
mailto:DSmith@vernon-ct.gov
mailto:DWasilewski@vernon-ct.gov

APPLICATION REVIEW COMMENTS

[bookmark: _GoBack]

FROM:	dwasilewski@vernon-ct.gov



TO:	



DATE:	03/25/2021

	

	APPLICANT:	RETAIL LLC ROCKVILLE

	

	PROJECT:	ROCKVILLE SELF STORAGE

	

	LOCATION:	33 WEST MAIN ST  





My comments in regard to the application submitted to the Inland Wetland Commission (IWC)

and/or Planning & Zoning Commission (PZC) are:



_____ NO COMMENT



_____  COMMENTS ATTACHED



_____  PLEASE NOTE THE FOLLOWING COMMENTS:



I believe this space has a automatic fire alarm system which must be maintained













SIGNATURE:___________________________________________ 	DATE:____________________


APPLICATION REVIEW COMMENTS

[bookmark: _GoBack]

FROM:	amarchese@vernon-ct.gov



TO:	



DATE:	03/24/2021

	

	APPLICANT:	RETAIL LLC ROCKVILLE

	

	PROJECT:	ROCKVILLE SELF STORAGE

	

	LOCATION:	33 WEST MAIN ST  





My comments in regard to the application submitted to the Inland Wetland Commission (IWC)

and/or Planning & Zoning Commission (PZC) are:



_____ NO COMMENT



_____  COMMENTS ATTACHED



_____  PLEASE NOTE THE FOLLOWING COMMENTS:



The application appears to comply with the zoning regulations.













SIGNATURE:___________________________________________ 	DATE:____________________


APPLICATION REVIEW COMMENTS

[bookmark: _GoBack]

FROM:	steveprattson@vernon-ct.gov



TO:	



DATE:	03/29/2021

	

	APPLICANT:	RETAIL LLC ROCKVILLE

	

	PROJECT:	ROCKVILLE SELF STORAGE

	

	LOCATION:	33 WEST MAIN ST  





My comments in regard to the application submitted to the Inland Wetland Commission (IWC)

and/or Planning & Zoning Commission (PZC) are:



_____ NO COMMENT



_____  COMMENTS ATTACHED



_____  PLEASE NOTE THE FOLLOWING COMMENTS:



A Building Permit Application and detailed floor plan will be required to determine Use & Occupancy, Means of Egress, and Accessibility.  Applicant shall consult with the Building Department after obtaining P&Z Approvals.













SIGNATURE:___________________________________________ 	DATE:____________________
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There is debris and weeds as well, signs of dumping. We
recommend your team take a close look at this and come up with a
plan to improve this condition. Resurfacing the area with new
pavement markings, additional lighting, maybe fencing, and other
design fixes should be considered.

4. What are the planned hours of operations?
 
There may be additional comments as we move along.
 
George
 
 
 
 
 
George K. McGregor, AICP
Town Planner
Town of Vernon
55 West Main Street
Vernon, CT. 06066-3291
Phone: (860) 870-3640
Mobile: (860) 336-1846
 



From: Diane Cyr
To: McGregor, George; Payton Duvall
Subject: [EXTERNAL] RE: Vernon Special Permit-33 W Main Self-Storage
Date: Monday, April 5, 2021 9:45:12 AM
Attachments: image007.png

image008.png
image003.png

CAUTION: This Email is from an EXTERNAL source. Ensure you trust this sender before clicking on any links or
attachments.

Good morning George,
 
Sorry for the delay in my response.  I thought I had sent it right out and found this in my drafts this morning.
Please see my responses to your questions and comments below in orange.
 
Please let me know if you have any additional questions.
 
 

Diane Cyr
NorthEast Property Manager

 

Phone: 603-338-8470
Web: www.patriotholdings.com
Email: diane@patriotholdings.com
12 Bradco St.  Keene, NH  03431
 
 
 
 

From: McGregor, George <GMcGregor@vernon-ct.gov> 
Sent: Wednesday, March 31, 2021 11:59 AM
To: Payton Duvall <payton@patriotholdings.com>
Cc: Diane Cyr <diane@patriotholdings.com>
Subject: RE: Vernon Special Permit-33 W Main Self-Storage
 

Of course.
 
Your plan is to take the space immediately to the left of the existing laundromat right, on the
ground floor?
 

This office space (shown in the clip below) will remain between the laundromat and the self storage units.  
The space to the left of this (previously used as a church), as well as the large open space, will be
converted.

mailto:diane@patriotholdings.com
mailto:GMcGregor@vernon-ct.gov
mailto:payton@patriotholdings.com
https://urldefense.proofpoint.com/v2/url?u=http-3A__www.patriotholdings.com_&d=DwMFAw&c=3dldK24HquEV1jQbS8Zy4g&r=cs8Ylypimv40-HWDC8sy3zlNOllbXKysmAORE-6AQ1E&m=r8yUV5uumDtrh_Xte2JuivUug6orT231xkhUucitz-M&s=HGNiJ9KcCduL8nAkQUZacT2AAFaIppWRr-dxycOMrew&e=
mailto:diane@patriotholdings.com
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Just confirming as the Fire marshal asked.
 
George
 
 

From: McGregor, George <GMcGregor@vernon-ct.gov>
Sent: Tuesday, March 30, 2021 9:04 AM
To: Payton Duvall <payton@patriotholdings.com>
Cc: Marchese, Andrew <amarchese@vernon-ct.gov>; Smith, David <dsmith@vernon-ct.gov>; Wasilewski, Daniel
<DWasilewski@vernon-ct.gov>
Subject: Vernon Special Permit-33 W Main Self-Storage
 

Payton:
 
I wanted to update you on the processing of your application.
 
Timeline: The Planning and Zoning Commission will received you application formally
this Thursday April 1. Staff will recommend it be placed on the April 15, 2021 public
hearing agenda (though it is the PZC call so it could be May 7).
 
Comments: Attached are comments from  Building, Zoning, Fire Marshal. Planning
comments (mine) are in this email below:
 

1. Access-I want to make sure I understand how customers will access the facility.
Loading will be via the back loading area only? Or will access to the units be via
the front door as well? Is there a front door with office? Please advise. 

Customers will access the units from three entry points.    The rear loading area will be
used for moving trucks or dock loading.  The front two entries will include the current entry
points on the front of the building.  We are making no changes to the current façade.   The
front entries include one double door entry, and one man door.

mailto:GMcGregor@vernon-ct.gov
mailto:payton@patriotholdings.com
mailto:amarchese@vernon-ct.gov
mailto:dsmith@vernon-ct.gov
mailto:DWasilewski@vernon-ct.gov


2. Rear Loading area: As you can see from the attached pictures of current
conditions, two trash dumpsters are situated in front of the loading dock (there is
a third to the right side in the travel way).Those will have to be relocated. They
should also be screened on three sides with an enclosure with gate). Please
provide a drawing showing where they will be relocated to.

We will move the dumpsters to the location located directly behind the laundromat.    We have no problem
fencing them in.   This will also serve to help barricade the wooded area, which tends to attract a homeless
population hangout.  We have cleaned most of the area out last fall and posted no trespassing signs.  Our
Spring cleanup is due to happen in the next few weeks.



3. Rear loading zone: There area shows real signs of deterioration. There is
trash/furniture along the perimeter; the pavement has no markings for loading or
traffic direction or parking spaces marked. There is debris and weeds as well, signs
of dumping. We recommend your team take a close look at this and come up with
a plan to improve this condition. Resurfacing the area with new pavement
markings, additional lighting, maybe fencing, and other design fixes should be
considered.

Since this area will be used for our customers, and not just a back loading area, it will be cleaned up to look
nice and presentable as we did for the front area.  As mentioned above, there is an issue with the homeless
population congregating here.  We are actively working on this.  Our Spring cleanup is scheduled and we
have been working with the police to discuss what we can do to keep people out of this area.

4. What are the planned hours of operations?
We plan for the storage to be open during the same hours as the Laundromat.  7 am – 9pm, 7 days a week. 
We will likely have the laundry associates collecting the storage rent payments as well, so no separate
office will be needed. 
 



 
There may be additional comments as we move along.
 
George
 
 
 
 
 
George K. McGregor, AICP
Town Planner
Town of Vernon
55 West Main Street
Vernon, CT. 06066-3291
Phone: (860) 870-3640
Mobile: (860) 336-1846
 



APPLICATION REVIEW COMMENTS 

 
FROM: steveprattson@vernon-ct.gov 
 
TO:  
 
DATE: 03/29/2021 
  
 APPLICANT: RETAIL LLC ROCKVILLE 
  
 PROJECT: ROCKVILLE SELF STORAGE 
  
 LOCATION: 33 WEST MAIN ST   
 
 
My comments in regard to the application submitted to the Inland Wetland Commission (IWC) 
and/or Planning & Zoning Commission (PZC) are: 
 
_____ NO COMMENT 
 
_____  COMMENTS ATTACHED 
 
_____  PLEASE NOTE THE FOLLOWING COMMENTS: 
 
A Building Permit Application and detailed floor plan will be required to determine Use & Occupancy, 
Means of Egress, and Accessibility.  Applicant shall consult with the Building Department after obtaining 
P&Z Approvals. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
SIGNATURE:___________________________________________  DATE:____________________ 



APPLICATION REVIEW COMMENTS 

 
FROM: dwasilewski@vernon-ct.gov 
 
TO:  
 
DATE: 03/25/2021 
  
 APPLICANT: RETAIL LLC ROCKVILLE 
  
 PROJECT: ROCKVILLE SELF STORAGE 
  
 LOCATION: 33 WEST MAIN ST   
 
 
My comments in regard to the application submitted to the Inland Wetland Commission (IWC) 
and/or Planning & Zoning Commission (PZC) are: 
 
_____ NO COMMENT 
 
_____  COMMENTS ATTACHED 
 
_____  PLEASE NOTE THE FOLLOWING COMMENTS: 
 
I believe this space has a automatic fire alarm system which must be maintained 
 
 
 
 
 
 
SIGNATURE:___________________________________________  DATE:____________________ 



APPLICATION REVIEW COMMENTS 

 
FROM: amarchese@vernon-ct.gov 
 
TO:  
 
DATE: 03/24/2021 
  
 APPLICANT: RETAIL LLC ROCKVILLE 
  
 PROJECT: ROCKVILLE SELF STORAGE 
  
 LOCATION: 33 WEST MAIN ST   
 
 
My comments in regard to the application submitted to the Inland Wetland Commission (IWC) 
and/or Planning & Zoning Commission (PZC) are: 
 
_____ NO COMMENT 
 
_____  COMMENTS ATTACHED 
 
_____  PLEASE NOTE THE FOLLOWING COMMENTS: 
 
The application appears to comply with the zoning regulations. 
 
 
 
 
 
 
SIGNATURE:___________________________________________  DATE:____________________ 
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